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Climate Change Advisory Committee
Industry & Waste Subcommittee
Conference Call Meeting Minutes

April 24, 2009 1:30pm-3:30pm
RCSOB, 15th Floor Conference Room A
Call-in Number:  800-704-9804
Code for Public: 55538528#
The following Subcommittee members were present for the call:

Jim Elliott (alternate for Al Magnotta)
Subcommittee members participating by phone:  
Rick Allan, Jan Jarrett, Paul Opiyo
Center for Climate Strategies staff participating by phone:

Hal Nelson (Industry sector), Steve Roe, Brad Strode, Rachel Anderson (Waste sector) 
Participating DEP staff included:

Kim Hoover, Ken Beard
Public Participation included:
Mark Hammond, Judy Eschberger, Eli Brill, Mary Webber, Dave Vollero
Prior to the meeting, DEP provided electronic versions of the following hand-outs to subcommittee members and public participants/outside experts. These materials will be posted to DEP web site, along with the meeting minutes.

· Waste work plans 4-24-09

· PA Waste Summary (Excel)

· Industry Master work plan 4-24-09

· Gas Efficiency Best Practices Memorandum

Waste Sector

Waste 2:  Brad Strode reviewed data on pages 8 and 9 of the work plan.  The data assumes 31.3% recycling rate.  Table 4 is business as usual (BAU).  The recycling rate form Table 5 as applied to Table 4 is then shown in Table 6.
Steve Roe cautioned the subcommittee to note the term “recycling” does not include organics that are composted and not truly recycled.  

Jim Elliott asked a question about per capita assumptions.  Brad said the national average for per capita waste disposal increases 0.014% per year.  Rick Allan stated there is 16 years of landfill capacity left in PA.  This was recently stated by Deputy Secretary Tom Fidler.  Jan Jarrett asked how capacity influences the recycling rate.  There was discussion on the issue of capacity.  Jim said that if there is a limitation on capacity, there may be diversion of out-of-state waste to other states.  Paul Opiyo asked what other factors can cause fluctuations to the recycling rate. Rick Allan said the generation projections for waste and recyclables were confusing.  Brad said that if the projections are more than what we have in front of us, that the excess recyclables would be landfilled.  Rick said there is excess capacity for recyclables even if there is a 50% increase over the current recycling rate by 2015.

Brad Strode discussed the data provided in the work plan had 2005 as baseline year.   Kim Hoover said the full committee agreed at the last meeting to use 2000 for baseline year.  Brad will re-work using the 2000 baseline.  Kim said the out-of-state waste volume has declined over the last several years, but this trend is not reflected in the tables.  Mark Hammond said Larry Holley from DEP may have additional data.

Waste-1: Rachel Anderson reviewed the following data has been received: DEP active landfill methane projects data and EPA LMOP data. Kim will provide a link to list of PA’s active landfills.  Jim had a question about an inconsistency in the landfill methane data, and Rachel said she would review it.  Rachel said there are no other data requirements for Waste-1 and Waste-2 work plans.
Waste-3:  (MSW Transport Reduction) Rachel noted the work plan is missing goals and data sources. The subcommittee would like to consider what other states are doing, such as use of alternative fuels and alternative technology for waste transportation. Other ideas mentioned were consolidation and efficiencies of collection and transportation.
Waste-5:  (WTE - Digesters)  After discussion, the subcommittee agreed that Rachel will talk off-line to Joe Sherrick and Kim Hoover at DEP about this work plan.

Waste-6:  (WTE - MSW) Jim re-stated his concern about the many difficulties involved to site and build new WTE facilities.  In his view, any growth in WTE would be limited to expansion of existing facilities.  After discussion, the subcommittee agreed that Rachel will talk off-line to Dave Vollero, an outside expert. Kim will provide the contact information.
Future subcommittee meeting dates offered for consideration were May 8, May 13 and May 21 from 1:30 to 3:30 pm.  (Editor’s note:  Terry Bossert, Subcommittee Chair, is unable to attend on these dates.  Tentative dates for consideration will be sent to the subcommittee by DEP.) 
Public Comment: 
Mark Hammond representing PWIA (PA Waste Industry Association) made several comments, as follows.

· It is a great idea for consultants to talk to Dave Vollero for the WTE work plan.
· PWIA would be willing to supply data for Waste-3 work plan.

· 3 million tons municipal waste per year goes toWTE facilities.  The tonnage does not fluctuate more than 5% as a trend.

· High BTU projects at landfills have only half the amount of suitable methane gas.

· The per capita generation of waste may not be increasing, based on what the industry is seeing today.

· PA requires collection of landfill gas.  National data may not be accurate.

· PA has unique requirements, so he cautions the use of national data in general.

· There is focus on feasible goals.
Industry Sector

Rick Allan, Jan Jarrett, Jim Elliott, Hal Nelson and Kim Hoover remained on the call to discuss the industry sector.  

Industry-1: (Coal Mine Methane) A separate call has been scheduled with subcommittee member George Ellis and coal industry representatives.  Kim will forward the meeting confirmation to Hal.
Industry-2:  (Industrial Natural Gas Consumption) Hal reviewed the Gas Efficiency Best Practices memo. Hal noted a typo error in the study for NY; it should be 22% (strike 52%). Jim didn’t understand the meaning of this and Hal agreed it is confusing and he’ll edit for more clarity.  The memo states the energy savings in Iowa study is 18%; California is 13%; NY is 22%.  It is likely that PA could see similar energy efficiency. The subcommittee agreed to take the mid-range of 5-15% and 5-25% in the summary section.  The subcommittee agreed to integrated approach adding electricity savings to the work plan. Jan suggested sharing the information with other sectors.  Change the title to “Electricity and Natural Gas.”  Jan asked if there would be federal stimulus money available.  Hal thought it was a good suggestion.  The subcommittee agreed the full program would start in 2012 and stimulus money could be used for the pilot program.
Industry-3:  (Reduce Lost and Unaccounted Natural Gas) After discussion, the subcommittee agreed with Hal that pipeline replacement table should stay in with a summary of the table added.
There was no public comment on the industry sector. 
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